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Queenhill Medical Practice

Patient Participation Group

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 17 May 2016

Present:  

Janet Jalfon (Chair), Brian Barnes, Barbara Courtenay, Barbara Fox, Ernest Sweeney, Pam Topley, Nick Wilkins, Dr Hughes (Practice Partner), Lynne Poole (Practice Manager), Claire Turner (Practice Medical Administrative)

Apologies for Absence :

Janet Fowlds, Mary Gill, Philip Pinnell 

Questions to the Practice Partner:

The Group was very pleased that Dr Hughes was able to attend this Meeting.  

Several questions had been submitted beforehand and Lynne P said that she would be answering, where appropriate, some questions regarding administrative issues.
One question was removed before the Meeting as the subject (regarding GP referrals and patient choice) had been discussed at PPG Meetings many, many times before.  There has been no change in the process of referral since 2014.  And the PPG is not able to discuss any conversation, during a consultation, between the GP and a patient as this would breach patient confidentiality guidelines.

1)  What is the situation regarding IT and patient’s ability to access own records?

QMP Patients may use the online service for appointments, prescriptions and to view their medical summary.

Lynne P explained that, in order to access records online, the patient is required to register at Reception where they receive the ‘log in’ details including their Patient ID and a registration token.  Patient’s access to their own medical records is very limited in only allowing access to information about allergies and some medications.  More detailed records are not accessible due to the shortcomings of the Practice IT clinical provider regarding the software used.  Currently, QMP uses Inps - Vision (a nationwide network) for its clinical IT services and is not alone in being disappointed with its performance.  At the moment, QMP is researching a move to EMIS Health, another supplier of systems and software used in Primary Care in England. 
2)  What is the situation regarding plans for Outcomes Based Commissioning proposed to start in April 2016 but is delayed?

OBC relates to a collaborative system of care for the over 65s.  Dr Hughes reported that the delay has been caused by the mismatch of systems involved and the absence of sufficient statistical information required before the integrated system can be implemented.
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3)  Why are INR readings from Boots not added directly to a patient’s records?  

In Croydon, Boots (the Chemists) has the contract for routine sampling and testing of INR (International Nationalized Ratio - the measurement of blood clotting time).  Lynne P reported that, for a number of reasons direct data input is not possible.  As all organizations involved in INR testing are not using the same software, information cannot easily be passed between them.  Patient confidentiality does not allow Boots staff to access a patient’s records and some patients have opted out of record sharing.  QMP is informed of INR readings by post, telephone or, on occasion, by email or through the ‘yellow book’ method.

Brian added that during last month, Healthwatch Croydon planned an audit of the Boots INR service.  Healthwatch Croydon is not part of the NHS but an independent body interested in the views of people who use health and social care services in the local area.  Some QMP patients who are prescribed blood anticoagulants were requested to attend the surgery for interview as part of this audit.  QMP was not notified in advance of the Healthwatch Croydon visit and although Boots staffs were present at the time, there was some confusion as to the whereabouts of the Healthwatch Croydon representative who, apparently, left the building without informing practice staff or ‘signing out’.  

Lynne Poole explained that regarding the service contracted to Boots, QMP provides a room for the use of Boots staff for sampling and testing but takes no responsibility for any other part of the service as this is a completely separate clinic run by Boots and their staff.  However, as there had obviously been some procedural errors on the part of Healthwatch Croydon on this occasion, Lynne P is investigating the matter.

4)  Change of address and patients’ hospital records.
Lynne P reported that when QMP is notified of a change of address, the patient’s records are updated and the new address is included in any correspondence e.g. a referral document, etc.  However, in order to be effective, the updating process is required at both ends of the link and QMP cannot guarantee that hospital records are kept up to date.  If, for example, a patient misses a hospital appointment because the appointment letter was sent to the wrong address, the fault lies with the hospital and not QMP.

5a)  Has a member of QMP undergone any specialist training on diabetes including Diet?
  b)  Have any staff attended the DAFNE training as an observer?   

  c)  Is there a DAFNE training course available in Croydon?

Dr Hughes responded that all QMP GPs are trained in dealing with patients with diabetes.  Insulin dependent + complicated Type II diabetics are managed by Bromley Healthcare.
This facility offers access to DESMOND (Diabetes Education and Self Management for Ongoing and Diagnosed) and DAFNE (Dose Adjustment for Normal Eating).  QMP is currently reviewing its staff in order to identify one to undergo specialist training in this field.

6)  Is it possible to have a dedicated QMP email address for patients use? 
It was suggested that this would enable patients to quickly pass information to and receive information from QMP.  

Lynne P reported that for several reasons this idea is unrealistic at the present time.  Each member of Practice staff has their own email address which is not given freely to patients due to clinical    
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risk (an individual may be out of the office for a number of reasons).  Email exchanges between all clinical services use nhs.net in order to maintain security and introduction of other email addresses could lead to a breach of security.  The capacity of QMP email Inbox is limited and overloading it with patient correspondence would probably cause the whole system to crash.  Also, emails with large file attachments may not reach the Practice Inbox.  

In summary, implementation of this request is not possible due to the limitations of the IT currently used by QMP.  

Lynne P added that, when required, information regarding an appointment is sent to patients as a text message.

7)  Is it possible to synchronize online repeat prescriptions?

Dr Hughes reported that some repeat prescriptions e.g. those dependent on test results and those for controlled drugs cannot be dealt with through the online facility.  However, any patient may make a specific request to the Practice to have their prescriptions synchronized.  

In addition she mentioned that, at the time of discharge from hospital, the discharge summary of treatment including prescribed drugs is received by QMP and added to that patient’s records upon receipt. 
Minutes of the last Meeting:

Minutes of the last meeting had been circulated and were accepted.

The British Red Cross and First Aid Workshops:  

Barbara C reported that she had contacted the British Red Cross to arrange two courses for this year.  

In recent years the QMP PPG has held two workshops per year on Everyday First Aid - one, to assist those caring for babies and young children and two, to assist those caring for the older person.  So far all courses have been guided by the British Red Cross and offered with heavily discounted registration fees.  However Barbara C learned that, following recent criticism of its work, the BRC has reviewed its policies and now only offers discounted registration fees to three specific target groups:    
  i)  Those at ‘clinical’ risk e.g. the elderly

 ii)  Those at ‘behavioural’ risk e.g. the homeless, substance misuse (drugs, alcohol, etc) and 

iii)  Those at ‘environmental’ risk e.g. children suffering homelessness, deprivation, etc.

Although the BRC could offer the QMP PPG discounted fees for a workshop which focused on the older person (‘clinical’ risk group), it was agreed that the demographic of Selsdon did not suggest that babies and young children fall into any of the specific target groups.   

The BRC offered a course for those caring for babies and young children as follows:  minimum course length - 4 hours, costing £300 + VAT, which would be divided by the number of attendees e.g. 8 people, would pay £45 each.  Consequently, Barbara C arranged just one workshop - Everyday First Aid to assist those helping an Older Person (scheduled for Wednesday, 25 May 2016 at 6.30 pm).  Also, due to BRC policy changes, instead of the previously used telephone booking, formal application was required for this course.  Barbara C handed Lynne P copies of the booking and confirmation documents for QMP files.
Unfortunately, despite advertising widely to registered and non-registered patients, so far, there 
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had not been any confirmed bookings for this session.  Barbara C and Claire will review bookings on Monday next week and if necessary Barbara C will contact the BRC to arrange cancellation.  

The Group was asked for views on continuing with the BRC First Aid Courses and although it was agreed that it is impossible to put a price on the ability to save a life it was decided that, for the time being, the PPG would not hold another First Aid Course but review the matter in the future.       

Barbara C also reported that she had asked the BRC to supply information, especially leaflets relating to the First Aid Apps that are available, for display at QMP.   

PPG Awareness Week (6 – 10 June 2016)

The Group agreed that the PPG should have a point of focus at the surgery during this particular week and, in the absence of any other ideas, a display table was decided upon.  After some discussion, the Group agreed that it would not be necessary for PPG Members to attend the display.  Barbara C was asked to prepare a display.  She agreed to do this and will liaise with Lynne P and Claire.  It was agreed that patient feedback should be part of the display.    

Lynne P suggested that a detailed survey of patients would be useful.  She asked that PPG Members put forward relevant questions for inclusion.  Due to time constraints, it was agreed that a detailed survey could not be assembled before 6 June but should be ready for distribution in the autumn, eg at the ‘flu clinics.  

Finance Report: 

No movement since the last Meeting.
A.O.B:
Contact Selsdon has requested to give a short presentation to the PPG.  The Group agreed this would be welcome and thought that perhaps Selsdon Neighbourhood Care and Sanderstead Neighbourhood Care might like to do the same.  If the Agenda allows, then the three groups will be invited to present at the next PPG meeting.
Staff at Sanderstead Library have planned a series of talks with visiting speakers and have asked if the QMP PPG would publicise these.  The Group agreed to advertise any talks that related to health.  
QMP PPG has been asked by N.A.P.P. (National Association of Patient Participation) to complete a survey.  As Chair, Janet J was tasked with the responsibility of completing this survey.    
Lynne P confirmed the practice completed their NHS England Infection Control Audit on the 26th February 2016.  The practice scored a 98% compliance score.  Some of the recommended actions have been completed, such as; ensuring chairs in all consulting rooms are impervious to moisture and wipeable.  Other recommendations; replacing non-compliant hand washing sinks, taps with splash backs without grouting in all consulting rooms will be carried out as practice funds become available as this will be a costly task. 
***********************************
Date of next Meeting:  Tuesday, 13 September 2016 at 6.30pm
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